

UNDERSTANDING THE ATTACKS ON CRITICAL RACE THEORY



Francesca López, Pennsylvania State University Alex Molnar, University of Colorado Boulder Royel Johnson, Pennsylvania State University Ashley Patterson, Pennsylvania State University LaWanda Ward, Pennsylvania State University Kevin Kumashiro, Independent Scholar

September 2021

National Education Policy Center

School of Education, University of Colorado Boulder Boulder, CO 80309-0249 (802) 383-0058 nepc.colorado.edu

Acknowledgements

NEPC Staff

Faith Boninger Publications Manager

Patricia Hinchey Academic Editor

Elaine Duggan **Production Design**

Alex Molnar **Publications Director**

Kevin Welner **NEPC** Director

Suggested Citation: López, F., Molnar, A., Johnson, R., Patterson, A., Ward, L., & Kumashiro, K. (2021). Understanding the attacks on Critical Race Theory. Boulder, CO: National Education Policy Center. Retrieved [date] from http://nepc.colorado.edu/publication/crt.

Peer Review: Understanding the Attacks on Critical Race Theory was double-blind peer-reviewed.



COOSO This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-**BY NO ND** NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.

This publication is provided free of cost to NEPC's readers, who may make non-commercial use of it as long as NEPC and its author(s) are credited as the source. For inquiries about commercial use, please contact NEPC at nepc@colorado.edu.



UNDERSTANDING THE ATTACKS ON CRITICAL RACE THEORY

Francesca López, Pennsylvania State University Alex Molnar, University of Colorado Boulder Royel Johnson, Pennsylvania State University Ashley Patterson, Pennsylvania State University LaWanda Ward, Pennsylvania State University Kevin Kumashiro, Independent Scholar

September 2021

Introduction

Attacks on Critical Race Theory (CRT) have been in the news for over a year. Rallies have been organized, school board meetings disrupted, executive orders issued, and legislation introduced to remove or exclude CRT from school curriculum. Since early 2021, eight states have passed legislation¹ that, broadly speaking, seeks to ban historical information and critical analysis related to race and racism in public school classrooms. Even as many local school boards and state boards of education have been implementing new policies, additional legislation has been, or is being, considered in 15 other states and in the U.S. Congress. Advocates of these administrative and legislative actions argue that providing students with information on race and racism is un-American, divisive, and itself racist, and that the trend is a result of school personnel being influenced by CRT and embedding it in curricula and staff training programs.

Despite the rhetoric and anti-CRT policymaking, few of those jumping fastest on this particular bandwagon likely have any understanding of what CRT actually is. This is not surprising, because the arguments made are not actually about critiquing CRT. Historically, racebased attacks such as these have a clear political purpose. The contemporary attacks on CRT represent an effort to make CRT a fear-inducing symbolic foil to help drive people holding a wide variety of racial, cultural, and political grievances to support far Right politicians and policies.² As such, attacks on CRT can be understood as part of a larger ideological effort to delegitimize historically accurate presentations of race and racism in American history; to thwart attempts by members of marginalized groups to participate fully in civic life; and to retain political power.

Critical Race Theory as a Political Symbol

CRT is an academic legal theory developed in the 1970s by Derrick Bell, Alan Freeman, Richard Delgado, Kimberlé Crenshaw, Cheryl Harris, Patricia Williams and other scholars³ to examine how race and racism have shaped American institutions, culture, politics, economics, and education⁴ and to examine how racism produces and sustains inequality. In 1995, Gloria Ladson-Billings and William Tate introduced CRT to the educational research community as a useful tool for examining systemic educational inequities.⁵ Since then, CRT has been used as a framework for examining a wide range of educational issues.⁶

Given that CRT is a theoretical, analytical framework useful primarily to academic researchers, at first glance it seems an odd target for pundits, think tanks, wealthy donors, foundations, and legislators associated with the ideological right to attack. Taken at face value, the demand that CRT not be taught in schools is absurd, since it would be hard to find a K-12 school that teaches CRT to begin with. It seems clear, therefore, that what is being offered is not a critique of the actual substance of CRT. Instead, ideologues are using CRT as a fright-ening symbol⁷ to intensify a collection of cultural and political fears related to race, racism, and the prospect of an increasing number of citizens from marginalized groups participating in the democratic process. As Harmon argues, ideologues on the far Right characteristically use such fear-inducing symbolic enemies "to influence political discussions in a way that furthers their ideological agenda . . ."⁸

Consistent with this explanation, attacks on CRT often involve attacks on curriculum, particularly the *New York Times Magazine's 1619 Project*, designed to support educators who are concerned that key facts about slavery and its impact on the U.S. have largely been glossed over, minimalized, or omitted altogether in K-12 school curricula. While valid historical critiques of the *1619 Project* have appeared, rather than banning materials it seems wiser to make critiques part of classroom discussions.⁹ Two examples readily illustrate the need for materials like the *1619 Project* to address distortions common in traditional curricular materials and practice.

Idealogues are using CRT as a frightening symbol to intensify a collection of cultural and political fears.

In 2015, complaints from a Black mother about a Mc-Graw-Hill ninth-grade textbook, *World Geography*, went viral because the book described enslaved individuals as "workers." McGraw-Hill subsequently issued the following statement: "[O]ur language in that

caption did not adequately convey that Africans were both forced into migration and to labor against their will as slaves."¹⁰ Further, "To communicate these facts more clearly, we will update this caption to describe the arrival of African slaves in the U.S. as a forced migration and emphasize that their work was done as slave labor." Similarly, in 2018, a San Antonio charter school issued a statement that apologized for a teacher asking eighth-grade students to list both positive and negative aspects of slavery as part of school assignment.¹¹

These stories align with survey findings from a 2018 report by the Southern Poverty Law Center that U.S. schools fail to teach history of African enslavement accurately.¹² Among roughly 1,800 teachers surveyed across the country, 58% reported that they found that their textbooks inadequate for teaching about slavery, and 40% said that their states provide in-

sufficient support for teaching about slavery. In their analyses of 15 sets of content standards, the authors of the report note,

... none addresses how the ideology of white supremacy arose to justify the institution of slavery; most fail to lay out meaningful requirements for learning about slavery, about the lives of the millions of enslaved people, or about how their labor was essential to the American economy.

Moreover, high school students surveyed in the study struggled to answer basic questions about American enslavement of Africans.

As racial tensions in the country have mounted over the past five years, there have been increased calls for school curriculum to accurately represent the history of slavery and racism, and their central role in the development of the U.S. Attacks on CRT are intended to counter mounting calls for historical accuracy, and so they are often coupled with attacks on the *New York Times 1619 Project's* more honest and thorough presentation.

What IS the 1619 Project?

The *New York Times Magazine* partnered with the Pulitzer Center to formulate school curriculum using content from its *1619 Project*.¹³ Developed by Pulitzer Prize winner Nikole Hannah-Jones, the *1619 Project* is a long-form multimedia journalistic report that examines the impact of slavery on American history. The project takes its name from the year the first ship arrived in Virginia carrying enslaved African people. It "aims to reframe the country's history by placing the consequences of slavery and the contributions of Black Americans at the very center of the United States' national narrative."¹⁴

According to the *New York Times Magazine's* 2019 annual report, its curricular resources (lesson plans, reading guides) have been introduced in over 3,500 classrooms across the country; five school systems have adopted the project districtwide (Buffalo, NY; Chicago, IL; Washington, DC; Wilmington, DE; and Winston Salem, NC). In addition, tens of thousands of copies of the magazine have been shipped to schools across the country.¹⁵ During the White House Conference on American History at the National Archives Museum in September 2020, President Trump attacked the *1619 Project* and characterized the effort to promote it as a "crusade against American history [that is] toxic propaganda, ideological poison that, if not removed, will dissolve the civic bonds that tie us together. It will destroy our country."¹⁶ Trump also announced in January 2021 an executive order establishing the "1776 Commission" as a "rebuttal of reckless 're-education' attempts that seek to reframe American history around the idea that the United States is not an exceptional country but an evil one."¹⁷

Attacks on the *1619 Project* are often bundled into attacks on CRT. Conflating the curricular project with the (misunderstood) theoretical framework makes no sense, but it is useful in rallying opposition to efforts to teach children fully and accurately about the historical and ongoing impact of racism in American life. Resistance to examining slavery and racism honestly as part of an educational civic dialogue has long history.

Similar Attacks Since the Mid-20th Century

The anti-CRT campaign is just the most recent of a long line of politically motivated attacks on efforts to provide accurate information about slavery and racism. It is well understood that when people lack an accurate knowledge of history, organizers find it difficult to cultivate multiracial coalitions to promote racial and economic justice. History has recorded similar efforts to outlaw potentially empowering information whenever marginalized people increased their political participation and demanded changes in school curriculum and practices. Typical of this pattern are attacks on the 1960s-70s civil rights movement and, more recently, the Black Lives Matter movement. This historical context indicates that yet again, the central purpose of current fearmongering legislative and executive activity is to obstruct historically accurate teaching about race and racism in K-12 education. Former president Trump falsely claimed, for example, that CRT and the *1619 Project* promote "divisive con-

The anti-CRT campaign is just the most recent of a long line of politically motivated attacks on efforts to provide accurate information about slavery and racism. cepts," "toxic propaganda," and "child abuse."¹⁸ Similar claims have been made about multicultural curriculum¹⁹ and ethnic studies for decades.²⁰ As recently as 2010, the Arizona state legislature indicated that Tucson's Mexican American Studies program promoted separatism, "resentment toward a race or class of people," and "the overthrow of the United States government."²¹

The post-World War II era offers another example of demands for racial justice challenging the dominant narrative of the United States as the land of opportunity for all its citizens. Proponents were attacked as communists in much the same way that Harold Rugg was attacked in the 1930s by the American Legion²² after authoring a series of elementary and secondary school books entitled *Man and His Changing Society*. Rugg's books centered on social justice and the development of students' "critical judgment, reflective thinking, and creative self-expression."²³ Gary Nash detailed the ideological critiques directed at Rugg, which echo in current objections to CRT: "Persistent themes in the attacks were that Rugg's books 'undermine patriotism,' 'stress "errors and evils" in our civilization,' 'belittle and malign America,' 'debunk our great heroes of the past,' and were in general 'subversive' and 'un-American."²⁴

While racial issues frequently produce this kind of backlash, in the post-World War II period Senator Joseph McCarthy encouraged and legitimated anxieties about the threat communism posed to "the American way"—that is, to any information or idea that seemed to threaten entrenched power relationships by pursuing a more equitable and just society. A widespread ideological campaign emphasized allegations that "school children were being poisoned by the pernicious influence of socialism"²⁵ and by "traitors in the classroom."²⁶ This campaign purported to want to find and root out communists and their sympathizers and to destroy their influence. The symbolic framing of the threat of communism resulted in teachers having to sign so-called loyalty oaths and, out of fear, avoid discussing "controversial" issues. Teachers who refused to cooperate with McCarthy-era congressional investigating committees were dismissed.²⁷ The end of the McCarthy era is often marked as 1954, the same year the Supreme Court found de jure school segregation unconstitutional in its *Brown v. Board of Education* decision. Nevertheless, the symbolic framing of McCarthyism

persisted throughout the civil rights era as evidenced by, for example, the Federal Bureau of Investigation's anti-communist surveillance of non-communist activists such as Malcolm X, Cesar Chavez, and Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr.²⁸

Liberal Political Dominance and Far Right Reaction

In the 1960s and early 1970s the political agenda was largely liberal. In education, political liberalism was evident in the growing power of teacher unions as well as in community-driven educational reforms inspired by the civil rights movement, including multicultural curriculum and new freedom and citizenship schools. Each of these threatened, either directly or indirectly, the status quo of political and economic power. Beginning in the 1960s, a variety of opponents pushed back against government efforts to alleviate racial disparities and to eradicate poverty. These opponents included neoliberals concerned with threats to a capitalist economic system and conservatives concerned with such cultural issues as "the degradation of family structure."²⁹

The far Right backlash of the last four decades helped promote a number of widespread reforms such as a standards-and-testing regime that has severely restricted curriculum, a push for school vouchers diverting money from the public school system to for-profit interests, and other reform initiatives that the corporate sector and billionaires have increasingly promoted and funded.³⁰

This ideological game plan was clearly articulated by Lewis F. Powell. In the 1970s, prior to his appointment to the Supreme Court, Powell wrote a confidential memorandum to the United States Chamber of Commerce that claimed the "American economic system is under broad attack."³¹ As explained by Powell, "We have seen the civil rights movement insist on rewriting many of the textbooks in our universities and schools . . . a return to a more rational balance is needed."³² To counter the "Communists" and "New Leftists" found on college campuses and in the media, intellectual journals, and other outlets, Powell called for funding of conservative think tanks and increased political involvement by corporations.

In the 1980s, the far Right ideology exemplified by the theories of economist Milton Friedman and the political agenda of Ronald Reagan promoted the value of "unleashing" the "free market" and allowing large swaths of American life to be governed by the "invisible hand" of the market.³³ Friedman's so-called "monetarist" approach to economics and Reagan's laissez-faire approach to governance resulted in policies that were hostile to interventions in support of civil rights.³⁴ These ideologies made it harder to analyze structural inequities; made it harder for workers, students, and members of marginalized groups to engage in collective action; minimized or eliminated governmental oversight and regulation of civil rights policy; and rejected equity-centered policy. Instead, policies promoted privatization and increased policing and incarceration. Additionally, wealthy far Right donors funded numerous think tanks whose publications, legal actions, and other activities helped embed far Right ideology in dominant political rhetoric.³⁵ This era also marked the legitimation and widespread adoption of coded racial language, such as Reagan's famous use of the term "welfare queen" to appeal to the racial anxieties of White voters.³⁶ The anti-CRT efforts of today stand, however, on a platform constructed by Democrats as well as Republicans.³⁷ The success of coded racial language during Reagan's administration proved politically irresistible to the Democratic Party. Clinton's success in winning the presidency was in part due to coded racial language that included "ending welfare as a way of life; cracking down on crime; and curbing government social spending."³⁸ And it was Clinton's administration that helped amplify the consequences of this language in state laws by supporting the proliferation of publicly funded, privately run charter schools.³⁹ As documented by Peck:

A standards-driven approach to education was codified with George W Bush's No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Act, passed in 2001 with overwhelming Republican and Democratic support, which used results from annual tests on standardized curriculum to rank and discipline schools and teachers. By 2009, a fixation on standards and testing, preference for market solutions, and skepticism towards government had achieved such consensus that Obama's Race to the Top (RTT) initiative incorporated all three principles.⁴⁰

With coded racial language embedded in bipartisan mainstream political discourse, it easy for politicians to deploy that language against Muslim, Latino, and other "dark-skinned foreign invaders."⁴¹ All of these elements are reflected in today's anti-CRT efforts.

Recent Administrative and Legislative Activity

President Trump's Executive Order (EO) 13950⁴² in September of 2020 withheld funding from federal entities that promoted nine categories termed "divisive concepts" as well as race or sex "stereotyping" and "scapegoating." In December 2020, litigation successfully stayed the order,⁴³ and in January 2021, President Biden rescinded it.⁴⁴ However, at least a half-dozen bills with similar aims and approaches have been introduced in Congress.⁴⁵

A number of states followed suit. In spring and summer 2021, building on President Trump's executive order and pushing back on President Biden's proposed rule, Republican legislators in 26 states introduced copycat legislation to ban certain types of curriculum. In eight states,⁴⁶ such bans were passed into law or enacted in other ways.⁴⁷ In May 2021, 20 state attorneys general issued a joint statement that echoed the legislation.⁴⁸

Although the framing of the bills varies somewhat by state, they all attempt to ban the use of "divisive concepts" in employee training programs, in K-12 curriculum, and in certain student activities. The key language in Tennessee's new statute (HB 580) provides a good example of this sort of legislation:

- a. An LEA or public charter school shall not include or promote the following concepts as part of a course of instruction or in a curriculum or instructional program, or allow teachers or other employees of the LEA or public charter school to use supplemental instructional materials that include or promote the following concepts:
 - 1. One (1) race or sex is inherently superior to another race or sex;
 - 2. An individual, by virtue of the individual's race or sex, is inherently privileged, racist, sexist, or oppressive, whether consciously or subconsciously;

- 3. An individual should be discriminated against or receive adverse treatment because of the individual's race or sex;
- 4. An individual's moral character is determined by the individual's race or sex;
- 5. An individual, by virtue of the individual's race or sex, bears responsibility for actions committed in the past by other members of the same race or sex;
- 6. An individual should feel discomfort, guilt, anguish, or another form of psychological distress solely because of the individual's race or sex;
- 7. A meritocracy is inherently racist or sexist, or designed by a particular race or sex to oppress members of another race or sex;
- 8. This state or the United States is fundamentally or irredeemably racist or sexist;
- 9. Promoting or advocating the violent overthrow of the United States government;
- 10. Promoting division between, or resentment of, a race, sex, religion, creed, nonviolent political affiliation, social class, or class of people;
- 11. Ascribing character traits, values, moral or ethical codes, privileges, or beliefs to a race or sex, or to an individual because of the individual's race or sex;
- 12. The rule of law does not exist, but instead is a series of power relationships and struggles among racial or other groups;
- 13. All Americans are not created equal and are not endowed by their Creator with certain unalienable rights, including, life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness; or
- 14. Governments should deny to any person within the government's jurisdiction the equal protection of the law.

Such legislation clearly requires that schools promote the story of the United States in inaccurately positive terms, ignoring documented historical and contemporary injustices and inequities. Among other things, this need to tell an inaccurate "positive story" has prompted both state and federal officials to issue parallel calls to ban the *1619 Project*.^{49,50} And, there is little doubt that state and local boards will come under increasing pressure to do so in the immediate future.

Pushing the Narrative: Far Right Organizations and Ideologues

It is no accident that language similar to that in the Tennessee legislation can be found in numerous state bills⁵¹ as well as in policy recommendations from the Heritage Foundation.⁵² Well-established and powerful far Right organizations are driving the current effort to prevent schools from providing historically accurate information about slavery and racist policies and practices, or from examining systemic racism and its manifold impacts. These organizations include the American Legislative Exchange Council (ALEC), Goldwater Institute, Heritage Foundation, Koch family foundations, and Manhattan Institute, as well as billionaire-funded advocacy organizations such as Parents Defending Education⁵³ and the Legal Insurrection Foundation.⁵⁴ These organizations have long produced model legislation and other resources to defund and privatize public schools.⁵⁵

The work and social media posts of Manhattan Institute senior fellow Christopher Rufo offer a good example of how far Right ideologues push the anti-CRT narrative used to justify President Trump's executive order and the recent spate of state legislation. Rufo's *CRT Briefing Book* misrepresents CRT, for example, by claiming that the theory intentionally essentializes race into categories of Blackness and Whiteness where positive traits are associated with the former and negative with the latter.⁵⁶ In actuality, CRT argues that Black people should not be considered a monolithic group and calls for the consideration of the particular lived experiences of individuals.⁵⁷ Rufo's text also asserts that CRT contends that all White people are racist.⁵⁸ This is not the case. While CRT focuses on the conditions yielding systemic and structural inequities, it differentiates these inequities from oppressive actions committed by individuals.⁵⁹

Rufo's misrepresentations are clearly in the service of a far Right organizing strategy.⁶⁰ On Twitter, Rufo states his objective and brags about his success:

We have successfully frozen their brand— "critical race theory"—into the public conversation and are steadily driving up negative perceptions. We will eventually turn it toxic, as we put all of the various cultural insanities under that brand category . . . The goal is to have the public read something crazy in the newspaper and immediately think "critical race theory." We have decodified the term and will recodify it to annex the entire race of cultural constructions that are unpopular with Americans.⁶¹

Two objectives appear here. The first is to remove any anti-racist elements (and even seminal history instruction detailing White racist beliefs and practices) from K-12 curriculum as well as from professional development, job training, and college curriculum. The second is to use the attacks as a wedge issue in the culture wars that date back to Jim Crow. These tactics are designed to both incite and mobilize the Right's political base and influence individuals who might otherwise be inclined to support racial justice to support the Right's agenda instead. In both cases these tactics rely on the most fear-inducing symbols in U.S. politics—those that play to White racial fears.⁶²

The Political Objectives of Attacks on Critical Race Theory

We see two overall political objectives of the anti-CRT attacks: (1) Mobilizing a partisan base for upcoming elections; and (2) Thwarting efforts to promote racial justice by deflecting debate away from systemic racism and suppressing information about it.

Mobilize a Partisan Base to Win Federal, State, and Local Majorities in 2021 and 2022

Far Right lawmakers and advocates saw early on the political potential of attacks on discus-

sions of racial and gender justice in schools: They could serve as hot-button "culture war" issues to rally both conservatives and moderates.⁶³ In many ways, these attacks mirrored the earlier frenzy around the alleged threat transgender girls posed to cis-gender girls, which fueled the wave of copycat anti-trans legislation early in 2021 in the highly overlapping set of states currently legislating against CRT.⁶⁴ Not surprisingly, these are the states that have also most actively embraced voter suppression measures.⁶⁵ In this context, the anti-CRT legislation is intended to mobilize the Republican base for the 2022 midterm elections when both chambers of Congress will be up for grabs, as well as for the less visible elections to control local offices, including school boards, over the next year.⁶⁶

Promote Policies to Thwart Efforts to Accurately Teach About Slavery and Racism

The use of CRT as a symbol to exploit White racial anxiety and cultural fears also mirrors President Nixon's so-called "Southern strategy." This strategy advanced a conservative agenda by using coded, racist messages to amplify and exploit White racial hostility in reaction to civil rights era anti-discrimination measures.⁶⁷ "When the Right convinces people to view society through their lens, they move them decisively toward supporting the Right's agenda."⁶⁸ The Right's core racial narrative involves fueling fear and resentment of people of color and distrust in government, while concurrently promoting trust in free market approaches to social policy.⁶⁹ In fact, Rufo's *CRT Briefing Book* provides language (though nonsensical in relation to the actual rhetoric or ideas of CRT) in the form of specific, sound-bite-ready statements designed to fuel fear of CRT—or, rather, fear of the theory as presented through a far Right perspective.⁷⁰ The anti-CRT narrative is thus used to accomplish three goals: to thwart efforts to provide an accurate and complete picture of American history; to prevent analysis and discussion of the role that race and racism have played in our history; and to blunt the momentum of efforts to increase democratic participation by members of marginalized groups.

The 26 anti-CRT bills introduced thus far have similar or identical language found in policy recommendations from the publication State Education Officials Must Restore a Sense of National Character in Public Schools, a Heritage Foundation "Backgrounder."⁷¹ Most such bills allude to the premise that if a school teaches about racism, White children will be scapegoated for being White and so will experience feelings of guilt and embarrassment related to their race, which will in turn prompt fear and resentment of people of color-and thus promote racial division. This framing promotes distrust in government and opposition to government efforts to address racism. At the same time, conservative pundits extoll market-based school choice, encouraging parents to free themselves from untrustworthy public schools (and children of color) that purportedly scapegoat White children for the unfortunate circumstances faced by communities of color. The tactics used to promote this narrative are deployed by the propaganda infrastructure envisioned in the 1971 Powell memorandum.⁷² It was conservative think tanks such as the Heritage Foundation, for example, that provided policy recommendations with references to Marxism and indoctrination⁷³ used by a fellow conservative organization (the American Legislative Exchange Council) to broadly disseminate proposed anti-CRT legislation.74

In addition to the core narrative, politicians and news pundits alike co-opt the terms used by racial equity-oriented groups, redefining them in a way that excuses and obscures racism and discrimination. For example, many of the bills prohibit teaching "that any sex, race, ethnicity, religion, color, or national origin is inherently superior or inferior" even as they prohibit equity-oriented approaches. These new prohibitions seek to suppress the fact that people of color have been presented as inferior in educational texts and instruction for centuries. As detailed by López, a powerful and large segment of the Republican party has a history of using a strategy whereby those who strive to name and address racism are labeled as "the real bigots."⁷⁵

Conclusion

The coordinated political attack on Critical Race Theory and the *1619 Project* is a reminder of how strong and persistent the resistance to efforts is to provide students with historically accurate information about slavery and about the long shadow that racism has cast over every aspect of life in the U.S. and every U.S. institution. Stoking White fear of people of color is still a viable political strategy for retaining power. And claims that people of color are recipients of special and undeserved privileges are still given widespread credence. As a result, efforts to blunt and roll back progress toward racial justice remain politically viable.

Good faith criticisms of CRT as part of a civil conversation about slavery and its legacy, or about the ongoing impact of racism on our institutions and culture, are to be welcomed. However, the political attacks on CRT are not good faith efforts to thoughtfully consider the ways in which social structures reinforce inequitable racial, gender, and class relationships. They are part of a well-organized, political effort to defend current structural inequities by suppressing accurate information about slavery and racism, blocking access to democratic participation, and undermining public education. As such, they are politically retrograde and anti-democratic. They are best countered not primarily via academic debate, but through political organizing and mobilization: in other words, through democratic engagement.

Some ways of engaging politically are likely to be more successful than others. Strategies that may seem logical, such as denouncing "dog-whistle" politicians for being racist, or avoiding mentioning race in order to avoid accusations of engaging in "identity politics," are not necessarily the most effective; moreover, they can easily backfire.⁷⁶ Efforts to reframe the debate, engage with decision-makers, and leverage the media are more likely to be successful.⁷⁷ Of particular interest and importance is research supporting messaging that acknowledges race and racism, but establishes the shared stake of Americans of all racial backgrounds in public education; that contextualizes social, economic, and educational inequities;⁷⁸ that illustrates why inequities should concern Americans of all racial backgrounds; and, that provides specific examples of solutions.⁷⁹ Ultimately, only by understanding the political nature of the attacks against CRT can we choose effective political ways to counter them, helping to ensure that public education serves to reduce, rather than reinforce, structural racism.

Notes and References

- 1 Ray, R., & Gibbons, A. (2021, August). *Why are states banning Critical Race Theory?* Brookings Institution. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.brookings.edu/blog/fixgov/2021/07/02/why-are-states-banning-critical-race-theory
- 2 By "Right," we are referring to an authoritarian populism that pushes well beyond the customary terms of reference into fascism that includes libertarians. It reflects a movement that is dominated by free market ideology, Libertarian philosophy of "freedom," authoritarian nativist and racist cultural grievance, and populist politics that we illustrate throughout the policy memo.
- 3 Brown, K., & Jackson, D.D. (2013). The history and conceptual elements of critical race theory. In M. Lynn and A.D. Dixson (Eds.), *Handbook of critical race theory in education* (pp. 29-42). Routledge.

Bell, D.A. (1980). Race, racism and American law (2nd ed.). Aspen Publishers.

Bell, D.A. (1995). Who's afraid of critical race theory? University of Illinois Law Review, 893.

Delgado, R., & Stefancic, J. (2017). *Critical Race Theory: An introduction* (Vol. 20). New York: New York University Press.

- 4 Delgado, R., & Stefancic, J. (2013). Critical Race Theory: The cutting edge. Temple University Press.
- 5 Ladson-Billings, G.J., & Tate, W. (1995). Toward a Critical Race Theory of education. *Teachers College Record*, *97*, 47-68.
- 6 See, for example, Lynn, M., & Dixson, A.D. (Eds.) (2013). *Handbook of Critical Race Theory in education*. New York: Routledge.

Dixson, A.D., Rousseau, C.K., Anderson, C.R., & Donnor, J.K. (Eds.), (2006). *Critical Race Theory in education: All God's children got a song*. New York: Taylor & Francis.

- 7 Harmon, M.G. (2020). Policy distraction: Sentencing reform adoption as a diversion from rising social inequality. *Crime, Law and Social Change, 73*(3), 275-295.
- 8 Harmon, M.G. (2020). Policy distraction: Sentencing reform adoption as a diversion from rising social inequality. *Crime, Law and Social Change*, *73*(3), 275-295. Page, 276.
- 9 Bynum, V., McPherson, J.M., Oakes, J., Wilentz, S., & Wood, G.S. (2019, December 20). Letter to the *New York Times* re: The 1619 Project. *The New York Times*.

Silverstein, J. (2019, December 20). Editor's response. *New York Times*. Retrieved September 8, 2021, from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/20/magazine/we-respond-to-the-historians-who-critiqued-the-1619-project.html

- 10 Wang, Y. (2015, October 5). Workers or slaves? Textbook maker backtracks after mother's online complaint. Washington Post. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/ wp/2015/10/05/immigrant-workers-or-slaves-textbook-maker-backtracks-after-mothers-online-complaint/
- 11 *Texas 8th graders asked to list positives of slavery*. (2018, April 21). AP News. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://apnews.com/article/95a731ccf60341c49d3db65co7fc1bed
- 12 Southern Poverty Law Center. (2018). *Teaching hard history: American slavery*. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.splcenter.org/sites/default/files/tt_hard_history_american_slavery.pdf
- 13 The 1619 Project Curriculum. Pulitzer Center Education. Retrieved September 12, 2021, from https://pulitzercenter.org/lesson-plan-grouping/1619-project-curriculum

- 14 Silverstein, J. (2019, December 20). Why we published the 1619 Project. *NY Times Magazine*. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/12/20/magazine/1619-intro.html
- 15 Pulitzer Center on Crisis Reporting. 2019 Annual Report. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://pulitzercenter.shorthandstories.com/2019-annual-report/index.html
- 16 Remarks by President Trump at White House conference on American History. (2020, September 17). National Archives Museum. Retrieved September 12, 2021, from https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/ briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-white-house-conference-american-history/
- 17 The President's Advisory 1776 Commission. (2021, January). *The 1776 report*. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/The-Presidents-Advisory-1776-Commission-Final-Report.pdf
- 18 Wise, A. (2020, September 17). Trump announces 'patriotic education commission,' a largely political move. National Public Radio. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.npr.org/2020/09/17/914127266/trumpannounces-patriotic-education-commission-a-largely-political-move
- 19 Ravitch, D. (2002). Education after the culture wars. *Daedalus*, 131(3), 5-21.
- 20 Wanberg, K. (2013). Pedagogy against the state: The ban on ethnic studies in Arizona. *Journal of Pedagogy*, *4*(1), 15.
- 21 Arizona HB2281 (2010). Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.azleg.gov/legtext/49leg/2r/ summary/h.hb2281_05-03-10_astransmittedtogovernor.doc.htm
- 22 Foster, S.J., & Davis Jr, O.L. (2004). Conservative battles for public education within America's culture wars: Poignant lessons for today from the Red Scare of the 1950s. *London Review of Education*, *2*(2), 123-135.
- Nash, G.B. (1995). The history standards controversy and social history. *Journal of Social History*, *29*, 39-49, 39.
- Nash, G.B. (1995). The history standards controversy and social history. *Journal of Social History*, 29, 39-49, 41.
- 25 Foster, S.J. (1997). Red alert!: The National Education Association confronts the "Red Scare" in American public schools, 1947-1954. *Education and Culture*, *14*(2), 1-16, 2.
- 26 Foster, S.J. (1997). Red alert!: The National Education Association confronts the "Red Scare" in American public schools, 1947-1954. *Education and Culture*, *14*(2), 1-16, 3.
- 27 Foster, S.J. (1997). Red alert!: The National Education Association confronts the "Red Scare" in American public schools, 1947-1954. *Education and Culture*, *14*(2), 1-16, 4.
- 28 Brown, J.P., Lipton, B.C.D., & Morisy, M. (2019). *Activists under surveillance: The FBI files*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- 29 Hamburger, J., & Steinmetz-Jenkins, D. (2018). Why did neoconservatives join forces with neoliberals? Irving Kristol from critic to ally of free-market economics. *Global Intellectual History*, 1-16, 4.
- 30 Kumashiro, K. (2008). *The seduction of common sense: How the Right has framed the debate of America's schools*. New York: Teachers College Press.
- 31 Powell, L.F., Jr. (1971). *Attack on American free enterprise system*. Snail Darter Documents. Paper 79. Retrieved June 3, 2021 from http://lawdigitalcommons.bc.edu/darter_materials/79, p. 1.
- 32 Powell, L.F., Jr. (1971). *Attack on American free enterprise system*. Snail Darter Documents. Paper 79. Retrieved June 3, 2021 from http://lawdigitalcommons.bc.edu/darter_materials/79, p. 17.
- 33 Backhouse, R.E. (2005). The rise of free market economics: Economists and the role of the state since

1970. *History of Political Economy*, *37*(Suppl_1), 355-392.

- 34 Schneider, J.E. (1984, March). The Reagan presidency and the Reagan experiment. In *Congress & the Presidency: A Journal of Capital Studies 11*(1), 105-113. Taylor & Francis Group.
- 35 Hamburger, J., & Steinmetz-Jenkins, D. (2018). Why did neoconservatives join forces with neoliberals? Irving Kristol from critic to ally of free-market economics. *Global Intellectual History*, 1-16, 8.
- 36 López, I.H. (2015). *Dog whistle politics: How coded racial appeals have reinvented racism and wrecked the middle class*. Oxford University Press.
- 37 López, I.H. (2016). *Race and economic jeopardy for all: A framing paper for defeating dog whistle politics*. AFL-CIO. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://escholarship.org/content/qt1hx579z7/qt1hx579z7.pdf
- 38 López, I.H. (2016). *Race and economic jeopardy for all: A framing paper for defeating dog whistle politics*. AFL-CIO. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://escholarship.org/content/qt1hx579z7/qt1hx579z7.pdf
- 39 Peck, J. (2015). (Neo) Liberalism, popular media, and the political struggle for the future of US public education. *European Journal of Communication*, *30*(5), 587-603, 588.
- 40 Peck, J. (2015). (Neo) Liberalism, popular media, and the political struggle for the future of US public education. *European Journal of Communication*, *30*(5), 587-603, 588-589.
- 41 López, I.H. (2016). *Race and economic jeopardy for all: A framing paper for defeating dog whistle politics*. AFL-CIO. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://escholarship.org/content/qt1hx579z7/qt1hx579z7.pdf, p. 10.
- 42 Executive Order 13950. (2020, September 22). Combating race and sex stereotyping. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/09/28/2020-21534/combating-race-and-sex-stereotyping
- 43 *LDF, partner organizations comment court decision in Santa Cruz Lesbian and Gay Center v. Trump.* (2020, December 24). NAACP Legal Defense and Educational Fund. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.naacpldf.org/press-release/ldf-partner-organizations-commend-court-decision-in-santa-cruz-lesbian-and-gay-center-v-trump/
- 44 Executive Order 13985. (2021, January 20). Advancing racial equity and support for underserved communities through the federal government. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2021/01/25/2021-01753/advancing-racial-equity-and-support-for-underserved-communitiesthrough-the-federal-government
- 45 Ray, R., & Gibbons, A. (2021, August). *Why are states banning Critical Race Theory?* Brookings. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.brookings.edu/blog/fixgov/2021/07/02/why-are-states-banning-critical-race-theory
- 46 Idaho, Oklahoma, Tennessee, Texas, Iowa, New Hampshire, Arizona, and South Carolina. See Ray, R., & Gibbons, A. (2021, August). Why are states banning Critical Race Theory? Brookings. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.brookings.edu/blog/fixgov/2021/07/02/why-are-states-banning-critical-race-theory
- 47 For a documentation of bills, locations, and other related actions see:

Bill tracking. Retrieved July 28, 2021, from https://docs.google.com/document/d/1Ts5piNRFaQTLvG21tBbrp pkfskHdjuxFDEKDRCC8dTY/edit

Map: Where Critical Race Theory is under attack. (June 11, 2021). *Education Week*. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.edweek.org/policy-politics/map-where-critical-race-theory-is-under-attack/2021/06

Truth Be Told Campaign. African American Policy Forum. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.aapf. org/truthbetold

- 48 Hays, H.V. (2021, May 19). These 20 states oppose critical race theory saying it 'distorts' history in schools. *IndyStar*. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.indystar.com/story/news/politics/2021/05/19/indianaag-todd-rokita-critical-race-theory-schools-state-education/5171054001/
- AR HB1231 (2021). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/AR/text/HB1231/2021
 MS SB2538 (2021). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/MS/text/SB2538/2021
 GA SB169 (2021-2022). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/GA/text/SB169/2021
- 50 SB2035 (2021-2022). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/US/text/SB2035/2021 HB3810 (2021-2022). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/US/text/HB3810/2021
- 51 See, for example, AR SB627 (2021). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/AR/text/SB627/ id/2389687/Arkansas-2021-SB627-Chaptered.pdf

WV SB2595 (2021). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/WV/text/HB2595/2021

OH HB327 (2021-2022). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/OH/text/HB327/2021

AL HB9 (2022). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/AL/text/HB9/id/2425816/Alabama-2022-HB9-Introduced.pdf

OK SB803 (2021). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/OK/text/SB803/2021

NH HB 544 (2021). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/NH/text/HB544/2021

LA HB 564 (2021). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/LA/text/HB564/id/2355519/ Louisiana-2021-HB564-Introduced.pdf

AZ HB 2906 (2021). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/AZ/text/HB2906/id/2424298/ Arizona-2021-HB2906-Chaptered.html

TX HB 4093 (2021-2022). Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://legiscan.com/TX/text/HB4093/id/2339789

- 52 Gonzalez, M., & Butcher, J. (2021, April 22). *State education official must restore a sense of national character in public schools*. The Heritage Foundation: Backgrounder. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-04/BG3571.pdf
- 53 Cunningham, M. (2021, April 13,). *Koch connections and sham grassroots of parents defending education*. Network for Public Education. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://networkforpubliceducation.org/blogcontent/maurice-cunningham-koch-connections-and-sham-grassroots-of-parents-defending-education/
- 54 Staff writer. (2021, April 27). *Critical Race Theory: Here is a list of organizations to help you help your children navigate the CRT minefield*. Glenn website. [Blog post]. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.glennbeck.com/blog/critical-race-theory-here-is-a-list-of-organizations-to-help-you-help-your-children-navigate-the-crt-minefield
- 55 See, for example, *Public school battle map*. CATO Institute. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.cato. org/education-fight-map

Sailor, A., & Kissel, A. (July 7, 2021). *Most parents and teachers are done with Critical Race Theory*. The Heritage Foundation. Retrieved July 28, 2021, from https://www.heritage.org/education/commentary/most-parents-and-teachers-are-done-critical-race-theory

- 56 Rufo, C. (n.d.). *Critical Race Theory briefing book*. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://christopherrufo. com/crt-briefing-book/
- 57 Delgado, R. (1989). Storytelling for oppositionists and others: A plea for narrative. *Michigan Law Review*, *87*(8), 2411-2441.

- 58 Rufo, C. (n.d.). *Critical Race Theory briefing book*. Retrieved August 28, 2021 from https://christopherrufo. com/crt-briefing-book/
- 59 For example: Huber, L.P. & Solorzano, D.G. (2014). Racial microaggressions as a tool for critical race research. *Race Ethnicity & Education*, *18*(3), 297-320.
- 60 Rufo, C. (n.d.). *Critical Race Theory briefing book*. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://christopherrufo. com/crt-briefing-book/
- 61 Rufo, C. (2021, March 15). Twitter. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://twitter.com/realchrisrufo/ status/1371540368714428416
- 62 Carter, D.T. (1996). From George Wallace to Newt Gingrich: Race in the conservative counterrevolution, 1963-1994. LSU Press.
- 63 Mecker, L., & Dawsey, J. (2021, June 21). Republicans, spurred by an unlikely figure, see political promise in targeting critical race theory. *The Washington Post*. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www. washingtonpost.com/education/2021/06/19/critical-race-theory-rufo-republicans/
- 64 *Legislative tracker: Anti-transgender legislation*. Freedom for all Americans. Retrieved August 28, 2021 from https://freedomforallamericans.org/legislative-tracker/anti-transgender-legislation/
- 65 *Voting Laws Roundup: July 2021*. (2021, July 22). Brennan Center for Justice. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/voting-laws-roundup-july-2021#footnote1_ptxul7q
- 66 Sprunt, B. (2021, June 29). The brewing political battle over Critical Race Theory. Morning Edition, National Public Radio. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.npr.org/2021/06/02/1001055828/the-brewingpolitical-battle-over-critical-race-theory
- 67 Phillips, K. (1969). The emerging Republican majority. New Rochelle, NY: Arlington House.
- 68 López, I.H. (2019). *Merge Left: Fusing race and class, winning elections, and saving America*. NY: The New Press, p. 72.
- 69 López, I.H. (2019). *Merge Left: Fusing race and class, winning elections, and saving America*. NY: The New Press, p. 72.
- 70 Kendi, I.X. (July 9, 2021). There is no debate over Critical Race Theory. *The Atlantic*. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2021/07/opponents-critical-race-theory-are-arguing-themselves/619391/
- 71 Gonzalez, M., & Butcher, J. (2021, April 22). *State education officials must restore a sense of national character in public schools*. The Heritage Foundation. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from BG3571.pdf (heritage.org)
- 72 Powell, L.F., Jr. (1971). *Attack on American free enterprise system*. Snail Darter Documents, Paper 79. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from http://lawdigitalcommons.bc.edu/darter_materials/79
- 73 Gonzalez, M., & Butcher, J. (2021, April 22). *State education official must restore a sense of national character in public schools*. The Heritage Foundation. Backgrounder. Retrieved June 3, 2021, from https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-04/BG3571.pdf
- 74 See, for example, Berman, A., & Surgery, N. (2021, May 13). Leaked video: Dark money group brags about writing GOP voter suppression bills across the country. *Mother Jones*. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2021/05/heritage-foundation-dark-money-voter-suppression-laws/
- 75 López, I.H. (2019). *Merge Left: Fusing race and class, winning elections, and saving America*. NY: The New Press, p. 33.

76 Building Equitable Learning Environments Network. (2021, August 30). *Do's and don'ts for engaging on educational equity*. Retrieved August 31, 2021, from https://belenetwork.medium.com/

López, I.H. (2019). *Merge Left: Fusing race and class, winning elections, and saving America*. NY: The New Press.

López, I.H. (2020). Race class academy. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://race-class-academy.com/

- 77 Kumashiro, K. (2021, August 5). *Understanding the attacks on teaching: A background brief for educators and leaders*. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://www.kevinkumashiro.com/attacksonteaching
- 78 López, I.H. (2019). *Merge Left: Fusing race and class, winning elections, and saving America*. NY: The New Press.

López, I.H. (2020). Race class academy. Retrieved August 28, 2021 from https://race-class-academy.com/

FrameWorks Institute. (2020). *Making the case for equitable and just public education*. Washington, DC. Retrieved August 28, 2021 from https://www.frameworksinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/ sharedstory-messagingstrategies.pdf

79 FrameWorks Institute. (2020). Making the case for equitable and just public education. Washington, DC. Retrieved August 28, 2021 from https://www.frameworksinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/ sharedstory-messagingstrategies.pdf

López, I.H. (2019). *Merge Left: Fusing race and class, winning elections, and saving America*. NY: The New Press.

López, I.H. (2020). Race class academy. Retrieved August 28, 2021, from https://race-class-academy.com/